The Hon Richard Kenneth Robert Alston

Head of Mission
Australia House 
Strand
London WC2B 4LA

14 November 2005

Dear Mr Alston

Proposed changes to industrial relations law in Australia

I am writing on behalf of AUT and NATFHE, representing some 120,000 lecturers in post-school education in the United Kingdom. We wish to register with you our deep concern about your Government’s plans to introduce repressive new industrial relations legislation, which will dramatically reduce the rights of workers to union representation, collective bargaining, minimum employment standards and protection from unfair dismissal.  We have worked closely with the educational unions in Australia for many years, and know that their system of carefully regulated employer / employee relations works well and is widely respected both in Australia and in other countries. We are also aware of the globalisation policies pursued by your government of which this legislation is just the latest example, and which have put Australian workers and their families in the front line for exploitation . Next month, a major international trade union conference for higher education teachers in Melbourne will hear first hand reports of the legislation and the ruthless methods by which it is being driven through Parliament.

Our concern is, in part, out of solidarity with the workers of Australia (many of whom were born or have roots in the UK) and our colleagues in the Australian Council of Trade Unions. We believe that the changes proposed will fundamentally damage Australia’s reputation as a country where workers get “a fair go”. But we are also concerned that the laws being proposed would breach the conventions of the International Labour Organisation and thereby undermine the rights of workers everywhere, including in Britain.

We are particularly concerned that minimum wages will in future be determined by a government appointed Commission which will set them on the basis of “competitiveness”, without regard for fairness and decent living standards. This does not, as some have 

suggested (including your Prime Minister, we believe), follow the example set by the UK’s Low Pay Commission in raising real wages for the poorest paid but will in fact do precisely the opposite and reduce the earnings of those least able to cope.  
We understand also that the independent Australian Industrial Relations Commission will have virtually all its powers removed, except for its powers to stop unions taking industrial action.  The system of Awards setting out core terms and conditions of employment for different occupations and sectors will be replaced by a system where the employer will have virtually total power to decide terms and conditions.  
We believe that the new law would:

remove protection from unfair dismissal for all workers in workplaces employing less than 100 workers;

push workers onto individual employment contracts;

restrict trade union activities, including the right to talk with workers in their workplace;

impose extremely narrow limits on the matters which can be the subject of collective bargaining;

remove the right to public holidays for many workers, and weaken provisions for annual leave;

allow employers to decide unilaterally on annual leave bonuses, meal and rest breaks, overtime rates and other provisions for many workers, especially younger workers and those starting a new job;

reduce protection for employees who refuse unsafe or unhealthy work; and
allow the government sweeping powers to stop industrial action if it decides the action is detrimental to the economy.

We believe that these changes are unpopular with the people of Australia, are being opposed by the Australian trade union movement, and are contrary to the fundamental ILO principles of freedom of association and free collective bargaining, and we would ask you to urge your government to reconsider.

Yours sincerely

Paul Mackney

 MACROBUTTON General Secretary







